August 18, 2022

ATTORNEY GENERAL RAOUL TAKES ACTION TO OPPOSE DISCRIMINATORY VOTING LAWS Raoul Files Legal Briefs Opposing Efforts in North Carolina, Florida to Limit Voting Rights

Chicago — Attorney General Kwame Raoul joined two separate coalitions of attorneys general opposing discriminatory efforts to limit voting rights and access to the ballot box. Raoul filed legal briefs supporting a challenge to a North Carolina law that restricts the voting rights of formerly incarcerated people and contesting a Florida election law that would make it more difficult for millions of Floridians to vote.

"Limiting access to the ballot box reduces participation in our democracy and ultimately weakens faith in our government," Raoul said. "These actions disproportionally burden voters of color, older Americans and individuals with disabilities. States should be working to expand voter participation – not erecting frivolous roadblocks that disenfranchise large portions of the electorate."

Raoul joined a coalition of 15 attorneys general supporting a challenge to North Carolina's felon disenfranchisement law, which prohibits some formerly incarcerated people from voting until they have completed all the terms of their probation, parole or post-release supervision. <u>According to Raoul and the</u> <u>coalition</u>, this requirement deprives people with felony convictions of their right to vote well beyond the date of their release from incarceration. The attorneys general argue that this law disproportionately harms Black voters and that expanding the right to vote promotes civic engagement, improves public safety and benefits communities.

According to their brief, many states have begun moving away from broadly disenfranchising individuals with felony offenses and have restored the right to vote to felons. In the past six years, 16 states and the District of Columbia have restored the right to vote for those with felony convictions. Efforts to expand the right to vote illustrate a growing consensus that allowing formerly incarcerated people to vote benefits both the returning citizens and the communities they rejoin. An estimated <u>5.2 million people</u> across the United States were barred from voting in the 2020 election and locked out of the democratic process because of state laws that disenfranchise individuals who were convicted of felony offenses.

Joining Raoul in filing the brief are the attorneys general of California, Connecticut, Delaware, the District of Columbia, Hawaii, Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, Michigan, Nevada, New Jersey, New York, Rhode Island and Washington.

Raoul also joined a separate coalition of 17 attorneys general opposing a discriminatory Florida election law that would make it more difficult for millions of Floridians to vote. <u>In their brief</u>. Raoul and the coalition support a challenge to portions of a new Florida law that decreases voting opportunities by restricting the use of drop boxes for ballot collection. A lower court already struck down portions of the law, finding that it was enacted to unlawfully burden Black voters by limiting when drop boxes could be used and where they could be placed in a way that was intentionally discriminatory. The attorneys general filed their brief in support of the lower court's decision and argue that election security can be protected while increasing – not limiting – access to the ballot.

Raoul and the coalition argue that mail-in voting and the use of drop boxes are well-established practices in Florida and around the country, and neither has given rise to substantial fraud; states have a multitude of ways to protect election integrity without stripping voters of reliable and safe voting methods; voter confidence is a complex issue, which this new law does not actually address; and that the district court's decision was sound and should not be reversed.

Joining Raoul in filing the brief are the attorneys general of California, Connecticut, Delaware, the District of Columbia, Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, Michigan, Minnesota, Nevada, New Mexico, New York, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island and Washington. No. 331PA21

TENTH JUDICIAL DISTRICT

SUPREME COURT OF NORTH CAROLINA

COMMUNITY SUCCESS INITIATIVE, et al.,))
Plaintiffs, v.) <u>From Wake County</u>) 19 CVS 15941 From Court of Appeals
TIMOTHY K. MOORE, et al.,	 <i>From Court of Appeals</i> P22-153
Defendants.)

AMICUS BRIEF OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA AND THE STATES OF CALIFORNIA, CONNECTICUT, DELAWARE, HAWAII, ILLINOIS, MAINE, MARYLAND, MASSACHUSETTS, MICHIGAN, NEVADA, NEW JERSEY, NEW YORK, RHODE ISLAND, AND WASHINGTON IN SUPPORT OF PLAINTIFFS-APPELLEES

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABI	LE OF	AUTI	HORITIESii
			N AND INTEREST OF AMICI
ARG	UMEN	NT	4
I.	N.C.G.S. § 13-1 Is Out Of Step With Recent Efforts By States To Expand The Franchise To Formerly Incarcerated Individuals4		
II.	Expanding The Franchise Promotes Civic Participation And Improves Public Safety9		
III.	N.C.G.S. 13-1 Does Not Further Criminal Justice Goals And Is Administratively Burdensome		
	A. Felon disenfranchisement laws like N.C.G.S. § 13-1 do not promote traditional criminal justice goals		
	B. Systems that restore the franchise upon release from incarceration are less administratively burdensome, less confusing, and less error-prone than systems like North Carolina's		
		1.	Systems that restore the franchise when felons leave prison are easier to administer than post-release disenfranchisement systems
		2.	Restoring the franchise upon release from prison reduces confusion about how and when former felons become eligible to vote
CON	CLUS	ION	
CER	ΓIFIC.	ATE C	OF SERVICE

TABLE OF AUTHORITIES

Cases

Bearden v. Georgia, 461 U.S. 660 (1983)
Dep't of Transp. v. Rowe, 549 S.E.2d 203 (N.C. 2001)
<i>Ewing v. California,</i> 538 U.S. 11 (2003)
Mason v. State, No. PD-0881-20, 2022 WL 1499513 (Tex. Crim. App. May 11, 2022)
Hunter v. Underwood, 471 U.S. 222 (1985)
Jones v. Governor of Fla., 975 F.3d 1016 (11th Cir. 2020) 21
<i>McLaughlin v. City of Canton</i> , 947 F. Supp. 954 (S.D. Miss. 1995)9
Williams v. Tyler, 677 F.2d 510 (5th Cir. 1982)9
Constitutional Provisions
Cal. Const. art. II, § 26
Cal. Const. art. II, § 4

Statutes and Legislation

H.B. 2080, 54th Leg., 1st Reg. Sess. (Ariz. 2019)7
A.B. 1344, 2017-2018 Reg. Sess. (Cal. 2017)
H.B. 19-1266, 71st Gen. Assemb., 2019 Reg. Sess. (Colo. 2019)
S.B. 1202, 2021 Gen. Assemb., June Special Sess. (Conn. 2021)
Del. Code Ann. tit. 15, §§ 6102-61035
Comprehensive Policing and Justice Reform Second Emergency Act of 2020, 67 D.C. Reg. 9, 148 (July 31, 2020)7
H.B. 2541, 101st Gen. Assemb. (Ill. 2019)8
H.B. 265, 2018 Reg. Sess. (La. 2018)
H.B. 980, 2015 Reg. Sess. (Md. 2015)
S.B. 488, 2007 Reg. Sess. (Md. 2007)5
L.B. 53, 99th Leg., 1st Sess. (Neb. 2005)5
A.B. 431, 80th Sess. (Nev. 2019)
N.J. Stat. Ann. § 19:4-1.1(e) 16
N.J. Stat. Ann. § 19:4-1.1(f) 14
A.B. 5823, 2018-2019 Reg. Sess. (N.J. 2019)
S.B. 2282, 2010-2011 Reg. Sess. (N.J. 2012)
H.B. 64, 2005 Reg. Sess. (N.M. 2005)
S.B. 204, 2001 Reg. Sess. (N.M. 2001)5
A.B. 9706, 2010 Assemb., Reg. Sess. (N.Y. 2010)

S.B. 830, 2021-2022 Reg. Sess. (N.Y. 2021)
N.C.G.S. § 13-1passim
R.I. Gen. Laws § 17-9.2-2(a)(1) 14
R.I. Gen. Laws § 17-9.2-2(a)(4) 16
R.I. Gen. Laws § 17-9.2-2(a)(5)
H.B. 7938, 2006 Gen. Assemb., Jan. Sess. (R.I. 2006)6
Wash. Rev. Code § 29A.08.520(2)
H.B. 1078, 67th Leg., 2021 Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2021)6
H.B. 1517, 61st Leg., 2009 Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2009) 7, 27
S.B. 5207, 66th Leg., 2019 Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2019)
H.B. 75, 64th Leg., 2017 Gen. Sess. (Wyo. 2017)6
Executive and Administrative Materials
Cal. Sec'y of State, Press Release, Secretary of State Alex Padilla Launches 'Restore Your Vote' Tool to Help Californians with Criminal Convictions Know Their Voting Rights (Oct. 17, 2018)
Cal. Sec'y of State, Voting Rights: Persons with a

- iv -

Voting Rights	24

Fla. Parole Comm'n, Status Update: Restoration of Civil Rights (RCR) Cases Granted 2009 and 2010 (2011)	11, 12
Iowa Exec. Order No. 7 (Aug. 5, 2020)	5
Ky. Exec. Order No. 3 (Dec. 12, 2019)	6

Md. Bd. of Elections, Restoration of Voting Rights in Maryland
Nev. Sec'y of State, Restoration of Voting Rights in Nevada
N.Y. Exec. Order No. 181 (2018) 11, 16
Off. of the Governor, Press Release, Governor Glenn Youngkin Announces the Restoration of Rights for Thousands of Virginians (May 20, 2022)7
Off. of the Governor, Press Release, Governor Northam Restores Civil Rights to Over 69,000 Virginians, Reforms Restoration of Rights Process (Mar. 16, 2021)
Other Authorities
Ala. All. to Restore the Vote & Brennan Ctr. for Just., Voting Rights Denied in Alabama (Jan. 17, 2006)
 Christina Beeler, Felony Disenfranchisement Laws: Paying and Re-Paying a Debt to Society, 21 U. Pa. J. Const. L. 1071 (2019) 11, 14, 20
Jean Chung, The Sentencing Project, Voting Rights in the Era of Mass Incarceration: A Primer (July 28, 2021)
Dean Esserman & H. Philip West, <i>Without a Vote,</i> <i>Citizens Have No Voice</i> , The Providence J. (Sept. 25, 2006)
 Alec C. Ewald, An "Agenda for Demolition": The Fallacy and the Danger of the "Subversive Voting" Argument for Felony Disenfranchisement, 36 Colum. Hum. Rts. L. Rev. 109 (2004)
Mark Haase, Civil Death in Modern Times: Reconsidering Felony Disenfranchisement in Minnesota, 99 Minn. L. Rev. 1913 (2015) 10

 Guy Padraic Hamilton-Smith & Matt Vogel, The Violence of Voicelessness: The Impact of Felony Disenfranchisement on Recidivism, 22 Berkeley La Raza L.J. 407 (2012)
H. Comm. on State Gov't & Tribal Affairs, Report on H.B. 1517, 2009 Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2009) 14, 27
 Pamela S. Karlan, Convictions and Doubts: Retribution, Representation, and the Debate Over Felon Disenfranchisement, 56 Stan. L. Rev. 1147 (2004)
Erin Kelley, Brennan Ctr. for Just., <i>Racism & Felony</i> <i>Disenfranchisement: An Intertwined History</i> 3 (May 2017)
Patrick McGreevy, Prop. 17, Which Will Let Parolees Vote in California, Is Approved by Voters, L.A. Times (Nov. 4, 2020)
Morgan McLeod, The Sentencing Project, <i>Expanding</i> the Vote: Two Decades of Felony Disenfranchisement Reform (Oct. 17, 2018)
Zach Montellaro, States Moving Fast After Congress Failed to Expand Felon Voting Rights, Politico (Feb. 2, 2022)
Kevin Morris, Brennan Ctr. for Just., <i>Thwarting</i> <i>Amendment 4</i> (May 9, 2019)17
Kevin Morris, Neighborhoods and Felony Disenfranchisement: The Case of New York City, Urban Affs. Forum (Dec. 21, 2020)
Vann R. Newkirk II, <i>Polls for Prisons</i> , The Atlantic (Mar. 9, 2016)7
Ryan A. Partelow, <i>The Twenty-First Century Poll</i> <i>Tax</i> , 47 Hastings Const. L. Q. 425 (2020) 21

Restoring Voting Rights of Felons Is Good Public
Policy, VCU Expert Says, VCU News
(Apr. 26, 2016)
(- P
Scores of Felons Voted Illegally, The Seattle Times
(Jan. 23, 2005)
(5411. 26, 2000)
Christopher Uggen & Jeff Manza, Democratic
Contraction? Political Consequences of Felon
1 ,
Disenfranchisement in the United States,
67 Am. Soc. Rev. 777 (2002)2
Christopher Uggen & Jeff Manza, Voting and
Subsequent Crime and Arrest: Evidence from a
Community Sample,
36 Colum. Hum. Rts. L. Rev. 193 (2004)
Christopher Uggen, et al., The Sentencing Project,
Locked Out 2020: Estimates of People Denied
Voting Rights Due to a Felony Conviction
(Oct. 30, 2020)
Vatar Deviaturation Destantion Act. Housing on C.D.
Voter Registration Protection Act: Hearing on S.B.
488 Before S. Comm. on Educ., Health & Env't
Affairs, 2007 Leg., 423d Sess. (Md. 2007) 13
Erika Wood, Brennan Ctr. for Just., <i>Restoring the</i>
Right to Vote (May 2009)passim
Erika Wood & Rachel Bloom, ACLU & Brennan Ctr.
for Just., De Facto Disenfranchisement (2008) 27, 28
, ,

No. 331PA21

TENTH JUDICIAL DISTRICT

SUPREME COURT OF NORTH CAROLINA

COMMUNITY SUCCESS INITIATIVE, et al.,))
Plaintiffs, v.) <u>From Wake County</u>) 19 CVS 15941 From Court of Appeals
TIMOTHY K. MOORE, et al.,	 <i>From Court of Appeals</i> P22-153
Defendants.)

AMICUS BRIEF OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA AND THE STATES OF CALIFORNIA, CONNECTICUT, DELAWARE, HAWAII, ILLINOIS, MAINE, MARYLAND, MASSACHUSETTS, MICHIGAN, NEVADA, NEW JERSEY, NEW YORK, RHODE ISLAND, AND WASHINGTON IN SUPPORT OF PLAINTIFFS-APPELLEES

INTRODUCTION AND INTEREST OF AMICI STATES

Pursuant to North Carolina Rule of Appellate Procedure 28(i), the District of Columbia and the States of California, Connecticut, Delaware, Hawaii, Illinois, Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, Michigan, Nevada, New Jersey, New York, Rhode Island, and Washington ("Amici States") submit this brief as amici curiae in support of Plaintiffs-Appellees.¹

An estimated 5.17 million people across the United States were barred from voting in 2020 and locked out of the democratic process because of state laws that disenfranchise individuals who were convicted of felony offenses. See Christopher Uggen, et al., The Sentencing Project, Locked Out 2020: Estimates of People Denied Voting Rights Due to a Felony Conviction 4 (Oct. 30, 2020), https://tinyurl.com/locked-out-2020 (download PDF). By contrast, "restoration" of voting rights provides a clear marker of reintegration and acceptance as a stakeholder in a community of law-abiding citizens." Christopher Uggen & Jeff Manza, Democratic Contraction? Political Consequences of Felon Disenfranchisement in the United States, 67 Am. Soc. Rev. 777, 794 (2002). Recognizing this, have begun moving away from broadly states disenfranchising former felons who have otherwise reintegrated into their

¹ No counsel or party authored this brief in whole or in part, and no counsel or party made a monetary contribution intended to fund the preparation or submission of this brief.

communities. Since 1997, 25 states and the District of Columbia, including several Amici States, have taken action to "expand[] voter eligibility and/or inform[] persons with felony convictions of their voting rights." Jean Chung, The Sentencing Project, Voting Rights in the Era of Mass Incarceration: A Primer 4 (July 28, 2021), https://tinyurl.com/voting-rights-primer (download PDF). Sixteen states and the District implemented such reforms in just the past six years. Id. These initiatives to expand the franchise illustrate a growing consensus that allowing former felons to vote benefits both the returning citizens and the communities they rejoin.

Although Amici States have reached different conclusions on how best to realize the benefits of felon re-enfranchisement, we have experience in how various methods of re-enfranchisement have benefitted our jurisdictions and are providing that information to the Court. North Carolina's felon disenfranchisement law, N.C.G.S. § 13-1, which conditions restoration of voting rights upon a former felon's satisfaction of all terms of his probation, parole, and legal financial obligations, is out of step with these important interests. Accordingly, Amici States urge this Court to affirm the ruling of the trial court.

ARGUMENT

I. N.C.G.S. § 13-1 Is Out Of Step With Recent Efforts By States To Expand The Franchise To Formerly Incarcerated Individuals.

Over the past 25 years, half of states, including several Amici States, "have changed their laws and practices to expand voting access to people with felony convictions." Uggen, et al., Locked-Out 2020, supra, at 4. As a result, the right to vote has been restored to more than one million people. See Morgan McLeod, The Sentencing Project, Expanding the Vote: Two Decades of Felony Disenfranchisement Reform 3 (Oct. 17, 2018), https://tinyurl.com/expandingthe-vote (download PDF) ("As a result of the reforms achieved during the period from 1997-2018, an estimated 1.4 million people have regained the right to vote."); Zach Montellaro, States Moving Fast After Congress Failed to Felon Rights, Politico (Feb. 2,Expand Voting 2022),https://tinyurl.com/3tdeay5s ("[T]he number of states automatically restoring voting rights has increased by 50 percent since after the 2018 election "); Chung, *supra*, at 4 ("Recent state voter restoration reforms have led to a nearly 15% decline in the number of people disenfranchised since 2016"). These reform efforts include laws repealing lifetime disenfranchisement, allowing felons to vote while completing the terms of their probation or parole, eliminating requirements that condition re-enfranchisement on pre-payment

of court fines and fees, and providing information to returning citizens about their voting rights. *See* McLeod, *supra*, at 3-4.

At one point, it was common for states to permanently disenfranchise all those convicted of felonies. Over time, however, those rules disappeared, reflecting the elimination of assumptions that past felony convictions render a person unfit to participate in democratic processes. The handful of states that had continued to apply such a blanket rule by the end of last century have largely eliminated it in this century—and especially over the last five years. See Del. Code Ann. tit. 15, §§ 6102-6103 (repealing lifetime disenfranchisement except as to those convicted of felonies enumerated in Del. Const. art. V, § 2); Voting Restoration Amendment, Ballot Initiative 14-01 (Fla. 2018) (amending the state constitution to repeal lifetime disenfranchisement); Iowa Exec. Order No. 7 (Aug. 5, 2020), https://tinyurl.com/iowa-exec-order (ending permanent disenfranchisement for felons not convicted of homicide); S.B. 488, 2007 Reg. Sess. (Md. 2007) (replacing lifetime disenfranchisement with restoration upon completion of sentence); L.B. 53, 99th Leg., 1st Sess. (Neb. 2005) (repealing lifetime disenfranchisement and automatically restoring voting rights two years after completion of sentence); A.B. 431, 80th Sess. (Nev. 2019) (automatically restoring voting rights of all felons upon release from prison); S.B. 204, 2001 Reg. Sess. (N.M. 2001) (repealing lifetime disenfranchisement). Similarly, in the last five years, Kentucky and Wyoming lifted restrictions on the ability of nonviolent felons to regain the right to vote after completing their sentences. Ky. Exec. Order No. 3 (Dec. 12, 2019), https://tinyurl.com/ky-execorder (restoring voting rights for nonviolent felons upon completion of their sentences); H.B. 75, 64th Leg., 2017 Gen. Sess. (Wyo. 2017) (automatically restoring voting rights to all nonviolent felons).

Other states have restored the right to vote to some or all individuals living in their communities who are still under the supervision of the criminal justice system after their release from incarceration. California, Colorado, Connecticut, Maryland, New Jersey, New York, Rhode Island, and Washington restored the right to vote to citizens upon release from incarceration, regardless of any post-incarceration restrictions or obligations. See Cal. Const. art. II, §§ 2, 4 (as amended by California Proposition 17 on Nov. 3, 2020); H.B. 19-1266, 71st Gen. Assemb., 2019 Reg. Sess. (Colo. 2019); S.B. 1202, 2021 Gen. Assemb., June Special Sess. (Conn. 2021); H.B. 980, 2015 Reg. Sess. (Md. 2015); A.B. 5823, 2018-2019 Reg. Sess. (N.J. 2019); S.B. 830, 2021-2022 Reg. Sess. (N.Y. 2021); H.B. 7938, 2006 Gen. Assemb., Jan. Sess. (R.I. 2006); H.B. 1078, 67th Leg., 2021 Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2021). Louisiana and Virginia reenfranchised parolees and probationers under certain conditions. See H.B. 265, 2018 Reg. Sess. (La. 2018) (restoring voting rights to felons, including those on parole or probation, who have not been incarcerated in the past five years); Off. of the Governor, Press Release, Governor Northam Restores Civil Rights to Over 69,000 Virginians, Reforms Restoration of Rights Process (Mar. 16, 2021), https://tinyurl.com/northam-press-release (former Virginia governor announcing new eligibility criteria that would restore voting rights upon release from prison); Off. of the Governor, Press Release, Governor Glenn Youngkin Announces the Restoration of Rights for Thousands of Virginians (May 20, 2022), https://tinyurl.com/youngkin-press-release (current Virginia governor announcing that he will continue to restore voting rights to persons with felony convictions). Similarly, Arizona and Washington eliminated the requirement of paying all fines, fees, costs, and restitution before regaining the right to vote. H.B. 2080, 54th Leg., 1st Reg. Sess. (Ariz. 2019); H.B. 1517, 61st Leg., 2009 Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2009).

In fact, some jurisdictions have concluded that there is no reason to deny the vote to their incarcerated population. In 2020, the District became the first jurisdiction in the country to enfranchise incarcerated persons. *See* Comprehensive Policing and Justice Reform Second Emergency Act of 2020, 67 D.C. Reg. 9,148, 9,167-68 (July 31, 2020); Chung, *supra*, at 4. In doing so, the District joined Maine, Vermont, and Puerto Rico, which had never disenfranchised felons. Vann R. Newkirk II, *Polls for Prisons*, The Atlantic (Mar. 9, 2016), https://tinyurl.com/polls-for-prisons.

In addition, states like California, Illinois, New Jersey, New Mexico, New York, and Washington have enacted laws requiring state agencies to notify felons of the process for seeking restoration of voting rights or provide information about their voting rights prior to or upon release from incarceration. See A.B. 1344, 2017-2018 Reg. Sess. (Cal. 2017) (requiring corrections officials to provide information about voting rights restoration online and in person to felons leaving prison); H.B. 2541, 101st Gen. Assemb. (Ill. 2019) (establishing civics program for soon-to-be released inmates to learn about, inter alia, voting rights); S.B. 2282, 2010-2011 Reg. Sess. (N.J. 2012) (requiring the commissioner of corrections to provide written information regarding a returning citizen's right to vote prior to release); H.B. 64, 2005 Reg. Sess. (N.M. 2005) (requiring the corrections department to notify a former felon of his ability to register to vote upon completion of his sentence); A.B. 9706, 2010 Assemb., Reg. Sess. (N.Y. 2010) (requiring the corrections department to notify a former felon of his right to vote and provide a voter registration application upon release); S.B. 5207, 66th Leg., 2019 Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2019) (similar). These measures reduce confusion among returning citizens by advising them of the process for restoration of rights and providing the information needed to register to vote when eligible. See Part III.B.2, infra.

In addition to legislative and executive action, courts have also required re-enfranchisement where state laws have run afoul of federal or state constitutional rights. *See, e.g., Hunter v. Underwood*, 471 U.S. 222, 233 (1985) (holding that Alabama's felon disenfranchisement scheme violated the federal Equal Protection Clause); *Williams v. Tyler*, 677 F.2d 510, 517 (5th Cir. 1982) (remanding for trial the question of whether Mississippi violated the federal Equal Protection Clause in selectively enforcing its felon disenfranchisement laws); *McLaughlin v. City of Canton*, 947 F. Supp. 954, 976 (S.D. Miss. 1995) (holding plaintiff's federal equal-protection rights were violated when he was disenfranchised on the basis of a misdemeanor conviction).

In total, nearly half of states restore voting rights to some or all parolees or probationers. And even many that do not have taken steps towards liberalizing the terms and conditions of their states' felon disenfranchisement systems. All told, these trends reflect a clear and growing consensus among states toward facilitating restoration and expanding the franchise, a consensus with which North Carolina's felon disenfranchisement system is out of step.

II. Expanding The Franchise Promotes Civic Participation And Improves Public Safety.

It is well established that individuals who engage in prosocial behavior when released from incarceration are more likely to reintegrate into their communities and desist from criminal activities. Christopher Uggen & Jeff Manza, Voting and Subsequent Crime and Arrest: Evidence from a Community Sample, 36 Colum. Hum. Rts. L. Rev. 193, 195-96 (2004). Indeed, studies observe that "attachment to social institutions such as families and labor markets increase the reciprocal obligations between people and provide

individuals with a stake in conforming behavior." Id. at 196. So allowing former felons to vote can foster prosocial behavior; participating in the political process "produces citizens with a generalized sense of efficacy, who believe that they have a stake in the political system," which, "in turn, fosters continued political participation." Id. at 198. When former felons vote, "they are doing what all voters do: actively endorsing the political system." Alec C. Ewald, An "Agenda for Demolition": The Fallacy and the Danger of the "Subversive Voting" Argument for Felony Disenfranchisement, 36 Colum. Hum. Rts. L. Rev. 109, 130 (2004) (emphasis omitted). In this way, civic restoration "communicates to the ex-felon that she or he is still part of the community and has a stake in the democratic process." Restoring Voting Rights of Felons Is Good Public Policy, VCU Expert Says, VCU News (Apr. 26, 2016), https://bit.ly/3pjGr6L. When individuals are excluded from this process, by contrast, they "express a feeling of being an 'outsider." Mark Haase, Civil Death in Modern Times: Reconsidering Felony Disenfranchisement in Minnesota, 99 Minn. L. Rev. 1913, 1926 (2015).

The experience of Amici States confirms that when a returning citizen is fully reintegrated into his or her community, including by regaining the right to vote, he or she can better transition into a new role as a law-abiding citizen. Accordingly, efforts by Amici States to expand the franchise embrace the idea that "restoring voting rights to ex-felons may facilitate reintegration efforts and perhaps even improve public safety." Christina Beeler, *Felony* Disenfranchisement Laws: Paying and Re-Paying a Debt to Society, 21 U. Pa. J. Const. L. 1071, 1088 (2019) (internal quotation marks and citation omitted). For example, the New York Governor justified exercising his executive power to restore voting rights to parolees, in part, by recognizing that "research indicates a strong positive correlation between the civic engagement associated with voting and reduced rates of recidivism, which improves the public safety for all New Yorkers." N.Y. Exec. Order No. 181, at 1 (2018). The California Secretary of State launched an online tool for returning citizens, also, in part, because "[c]ivic engagement can be a critical piece in reintegrating formerly incarcerated Californians into their communities and reducing recidivism." Cal. Sec'y of State, Press Release, Secretary of State Alex Padilla Launches 'Restore Your Vote' Tool to Help Californians with Criminal Convictions Know Their Voting Rights (Oct. 17, 2018) (internal quotation marks omitted), https://bit.ly/3eNWFjI.

These actions reflected conclusions drawn from studies of former felons' voting behavior. Likewise, a report by the Florida Parole Commission noted a decrease in recidivism beginning in April 2007, when the Florida Executive Clemency Board amended its rules to automatically restore the voting rights of most nonviolent felons upon completion of their sentences. Fla. Parole Comm'n, *Status Update: Restoration of Civil Rights (RCR) Cases Granted 2009*

and 2010, at 6, 13 (2011), https://bit.ly/3neef36. The report found that between April 2007 and March 2011—the period during which the amended rules were in place—approximately 11% of former felons reoffended, as compared with 33% of individuals released before the new rules were adopted. *Id.* at 7, 13.

Another study found "consistent differences between voters and non-voters in rates of subsequent arrest, incarceration, and self-reported criminal behavior." Uggen & Manza, *Voting and Subsequent Crime and Arrest, supra*, at 213. This survey of 1,000 former high school students analyzed "the effects of voting participation in the 1996 election upon self-reported crime and arrest in the years from 1997 to 2000." *Id.* at 200. The study found that "[a]mong former arrestees, about 27% of the non-voters were re-arrested, relative to 12% of the voters." *Id.* at 205. These studies suggest that "[w]hile the single behavioral act of casting a ballot is unlikely to be the sole factor that turns felons' lives around, the act of voting manifests the desire to participate as a law-abiding stakeholder in a larger society." *Id.* at 213.

Many in the law enforcement community have endorsed this view by supporting states' efforts to restore voting rights. For example, a police officer testified before the Maryland Legislature that re-enfranchisement "promotes the successful reintegration of formerly incarcerated people, preventing further crime and making our neighborhoods safer." Erika Wood, Brennan Ctr. for Just., *Restoring the Right to Vote* 11 (May 2009), https://bit.ly/3511E8b

(quoting Voter Registration Protection Act: Hearing on S.B. 488 Before S. Comm. on Educ., Health & Env't Affairs, 2007 Leg., 423d Sess. (Md. 2007) (written testimony of Ron Stalling, Nat'l Black Police Ass'n)). Similarly, a former city police chief in Rhode Island wrote that disenfranchisement "disrupts the re-entry process and weakens the long-term prospects for sustainable rehabilitation," whereas "[v]oting—like reconnecting with family, getting a job, and finding a decent place to live—is part of a responsible return to life in the community." Dean Esserman & H. Philip West, Without a Vote, Citizens Have No Voice. The Providence J. (Sept. 25.2006), https://bit.ly/2IyxIMQ.

These facts have led state legislatures to recognize that restoring voting rights encourages former felons to rejoin society as productive members of their communities. In Colorado, for example, the legislature declared that restoring voting rights to parolees "will help to develop and foster in these individuals the values of citizenship that will result in significant dividends to them and society as they resume their places in their communities." H.B. 19-1266 § 1(c), 72nd Gen. Assemb., 1st Reg. Sess. (Colo. 2019). States have also recognized that restoring the franchise benefits their communities more broadly by promoting civic participation. According to the Rhode Island Legislature, "[r]estoring the right to vote strengthens our democracy by increasing voter participation and helps people who have completed their incarceration to reintegrate into society." R.I. Gen. Laws § 17-9.2-2(a)(1).

Policymakers have also observed that by welcoming former felons back as full-fledged members of their communities, re-enfranchisement can improve overall public safety. Washington State legislators thus credited testimony that "restoration of the right to vote encourages offenders to reconnect with their community and become good citizens, thus reducing the risk of recidivism." H. Comm. on State Gov't & Tribal Affairs, Report on H.B. 1517, 2009 Reg. Sess., at 3 (Wash. 2009). The assemblyman who authored the recently passed amendment to the California Constitution also described restoring parolees' rights to vote as "good for democracy and good for public safety." Patrick McGreevy, Prop. 17, Which Will Let Parolees Vote in California, Is Approved by Voters, L.A. Times (Nov. 4. 2020), https://lat.ms/38A6O2s. And the New Jersey Legislature found that "[t]here is no evidence that denying the right to vote to people with criminal convictions serves any legitimate public safety purpose." N.J. Stat. Ann. § 19:4-1.1(f).

In addition, states have recognized the importance of restoring voting rights to returning citizens given the disparate impact of felon disenfranchisement laws on minority communities. Incarceration disproportionately impacts people of color, and "the disparities in incarceration rates by race ultimately become disparities in voting rights." Beeler, *supra*, at 1085. Consequently, as of 2020, over 6.2% of the Black voting age population in the United States could not vote, as compared with only 1.7% of the non-Black population. Uggen, et al., *Locked Out 2020, supra*, at 4. This racial disparity affects North Carolina. The trial court here found that "African Americans comprise 21% of North Carolina's voting-age population, but over 42% of those denied the franchise due to felony probation, parole, or postrelease supervision from a North Carolina state court conviction alone." Record ("R.") 1093.

There is also evidence that felon disenfranchisement laws deter people of color from voting generally, including non-felons. As the trial court found, "a high level of communal denial of the franchise," like what occurs when a large portion of the Black community is disenfranchised due to N.C.G.S. § 13-1, "can discourage other young people from voting, because voting is a social phenomenon," i.e., people vote when they see others in their community voting. R. 1114. "A 2009 study found that eligible and registered black voters"—that is, those with a legal *right* to vote—"were nearly 12 percent less likely to cast ballots if they lived in states with lifetime disenfranchisement policies," as compared with white voters, who were only 1% less likely to vote. Erin Kelley, Brennan Ctr. for Just., *Racism & Felony Disenfranchisement: An Intertwined History* 3 (May 2017), https://tinyurl.com/intertwined-history (download PDF). Recent research also demonstrates that neighborhoods with higher proportions of disenfranchised individuals can have lower voter turnout rates as compared to similar neighborhoods. See Kevin Morris, Neighborhoods and Felony Disenfranchisement: The Case of New York City, Urban Affs. Forum (Dec. 21, 2020), https://tinyurl.com/3jtmnnz2. Indeed, the trial court found here that "turnout among eligible voters is lower in communities with higher rates of denial of the franchise among people living in those communities." R. 1114. This indirect effect of felon disenfranchisement has greater impact on minority—and specifically Black—neighborhoods, diminishing the political power of these communities. Morris, supra.

States implementing measures to expand the voting rights of returning citizens have specifically referenced these harmful consequences of disenfranchisement on minority communities. *See, e.g.*, N.J. Stat. Ann. § 19:4-1.1(e) (finding that "[n]early half of those denied the right to vote because of a criminal conviction are Black, due to racial disparities in the criminal justice system"); N.Y. Exec. Order No. 181, at 1 (observing that "the disenfranchisement of individuals on parole has a significant disproportionate racial impact thereby reducing the representation of minority populations"); R.I. Gen. Laws § 17-9.2-2(a)(4) ("One in five (5) black men and one in eleven (11) Hispanic men are barred from voting in Rhode Island. By denying so many the right to vote, criminal disenfranchisement laws dilute the political power of entire minority communities."). Dismantling these laws is a step towards fixing their damage to minority political power and representation. For example, an analysis of the impact of Florida's Amendment 4, which ended permanent disenfranchisement in the state, found that more than 44% of the formerly incarcerated individuals who registered to vote between January and March of 2019 identified as Black, while Black voters make up 13% of the overall voter population in Florida. Kevin Morris, Brennan Ctr. for Just., *Thwarting Amendment 4*, at 1 (May 9, 2019), https://tinyurl.com/thwartingamendment-4 (download PDF). Current and historical evidence therefore underscores the substantial benefits of restoring the franchise to citizens upon return from incarceration.

III. N.C.G.S. 13-1 Does Not Further Criminal Justice Goals And Is Administratively Burdensome.

There is little evidence that extended disenfranchisement promotes any of the traditional goals of the criminal justice system or that it facilitates compliance with outstanding legal financial obligations. Moreover, the experience of states across the country illustrates that restoring the franchise upon release from prison results in fewer administrative problems and less confusion among both election officials and former felons about voter eligibility. These observations call into question the interest of states like North Carolina in continuing to disenfranchise felons once they have returned to their communities. Because felon disenfranchisement bans lack evidentiary support, as other states' experiences show, North Carolina's law should not survive this Court's review. *See Dep't of Transp. v. Rowe*, 549 S.E.2d 203, 207 (N.C. 2001) (explaining that, under heightened scrutiny, the state must "prove" that a law has a sufficiently close nexus to a government interest).

A. Felon disenfranchisement laws like N.C.G.S. § 13-1 do not promote traditional criminal justice goals.

North Carolina contends that post-release disenfranchisement furthers certain goals of the criminal justice system. R. 1109 (identifying a proffered government interest in "requiring felons to complete all conditions of probation, parole, and post-trial supervision"). But, consistent with the trial court's findings here, the notion that felon disenfranchisement serves criminal justice goals lacks support. See R. 1109 (stating that the defendants "did not introduce facts or empirical evidence at trial supporting any assertion that section 13-1's denial of the franchise to people on felony supervision serves any legitimate governmental interest"). Courts have recognized four traditional goals of the criminal justice system: "incapacitation, deterrence, retribution, and rehabilitation." Ewing v. California, 538 U.S. 11, 25 (2003) (plurality op.). There is a growing consensus, however, that once felons have completed their terms of incarceration and returned to their communities, the penalty of continued disenfranchisement does not further any of these traditional goals.

First, post-release disenfranchisement will not ordinarily "incapacitate an ex-offender from committing future criminal offenses." Pamela S. Karlan, *Convictions and Doubts: Retribution, Representation, and the Debate Over Felon Disenfranchisement*, 56 Stan. L. Rev. 1147, 1167 (2004). Moreover, there is no evidence that "people with felony convictions are prone to commit offenses affecting the integrity of elections," or that "people on probation and parole have a greater propensity for voter fraud" in the states where they can vote. Wood, *supra*, at 10.

Second, extended disenfranchisement does not deter criminal behavior. For one thing, it is highly "unlikely that an individual who is not deterred by the prospect of imprisonment or fines or other restrictions on his liberty will be dissuaded by the threat of losing his right to vote." Karlan, *supra*, at 1166. Indeed, as the trial court found, North Carolina's law "denies the franchise to people on felony supervision *regardless* of whether they are complying with court orders and the conditions of their supervision." R. 1110. For another, "the years of early adulthood in which criminal behavior is most likely are precisely the years in which political participation is at its lowest," such that many individuals "are likely to be disenfranchised before they have actually exercised the right to vote." Karlan, *supra*, at 1166.

Indeed, studies suggest that disenfranchisement may be *positively* correlated with recidivism. For example, a study of individuals released from

prison in fifteen states revealed that "individuals who are released in states that permanently disenfranchise are roughly nineteen percent more likely to be rearrested than those released in states that restore the franchise postrelease." Guy Padraic Hamilton-Smith & Matt Vogel, *The Violence of Voicelessness: The Impact of Felony Disenfranchisement on Recidivism*, 22 Berkeley La Raza L.J. 407, 426 (2012). Further, the same study found that "[i]ndividuals released in states that permanently disenfranchise are roughly ten percent more likely to reoffend than those released in states that restore the franchise post-release." *Id.* at 427.

Third, disenfranchisement does not further retributive goals, as retribution typically involves an analysis of "the gravity of a defendant's conduct" relative to the "harshness of the penalty imposed." Karlan, *supra*, at 1167. "[A]ll felonies are not equally serious." *Id.* Yet post-release disenfranchisement laws like North Carolina's impose a uniformly severe punishment on all felons, despite "the assessment of the sentencing judge or jury and the corrections officials who, after careful review of each individual's circumstances," have deemed individuals "fit to re-enter society" once they have served their term of incarceration. Wood, *supra*, at 11.

Fourth, post-release disenfranchisement also "conflicts with the rehabilitative goals of the criminal justice system by discouraging civic participation." Beeler, *supra*, at 1087-88. Voting serves an important function,

as it "invests" convicted felons in "our democracy while reminding them of the reciprocal responsibilities that citizens share." Wood, *supra*, at 11. Denying returning citizens the "ability to participate in the political process" only "further isolates and segregates ex-felons re-entering into society." Hamilton-Smith & Vogel, *supra*, at 408. This extended exclusion, in turn, conveys the message "that ex-offenders are beyond redemption," Karlan, *supra*, at 1166, and can "cause[] many people to lose hope," R. 1118.

Finally, there is no evidence that disenfranchisement facilitates compliance with outstanding legal financial obligations ("LFOs"). See R. 1109 (finding no evidence that "withholding the franchise encourages completion of post-release and probationary conditions"), 1110 (finding no evidence that "the prospect of disenfranchisement results in higher rates of compliance with court orders"). For citizens who are willing but unable to pay, "[t]ying repayments to voting rights is unlikely to compel these individuals to pay their LFOs any more quickly than if the franchise was not so conditioned." Ryan A. Partelow, The Twenty-First Century Poll Tax, 47 Hastings Const. L. Q. 425, 463 (2020); see Bearden v. Georgia, 461 U.S. 660, 670 (1983) (reasoning that "[r]evoking the probation of someone who through no fault of his own is unable to make restitution will not make restitution suddenly forthcoming"); Jones v. Governor of Fla., 975 F.3d 1016, 1088 (11th Cir. 2020) (en banc) (Jordan, J., dissenting) ("If Florida's interest is in felons repaying their full debts to society, requiring

indigent felons to pay LFOs before regaining the right to vote does not actually aid in collections."). States can ensure that former felons complete the terms of their sentences through courts' alternative means of enforcing judgments. There is no sound governmental interest, however, in distinguishing between former felons with the means to pay and those without in determining who regains the right to vote.

B. Systems that restore the franchise upon release from incarceration are less administratively burdensome, less confusing, and less error-prone than systems like North Carolina's.

At times in this case, North Carolina claimed that N.C.G.S. § 13-1 serves interests in "[s]implifying the administration" of voting rights restoration and "[a]voiding confusion among North Carolinians convicted of felonies as to when their rights are restored." R. 1108. But studies show that post-release disenfranchisement systems are in fact *more* difficult to administer than systems restoring the right to vote upon release from incarceration. Moreover, systems like North Carolina's create—rather than resolve—confusion among elections officials and voters about voter eligibility.

1. Systems that restore the franchise when felons leave prison are easier to administer than post-release disenfranchisement systems.

Post-release disenfranchisement systems often require returning citizens to apply for restoration of their civic rights, a process that can be complicated, time-consuming, and resource-intensive for states. But in states that allow their citizens to vote upon release from prison, "[t]here is no longer any need to coordinate complicated data matches, administer convoluted eligibility requirements, or sort through thousands of restoration applications." Wood, *supra*, at 15.

Rhode Island recognized the benefit of shifting to a system of automatic restoration upon release when the state amended its felon disenfranchisement law in 2006. The Rhode Island General Assembly observed that "[e]xtending disenfranchisement beyond a person's term of incarceration complicates the process of restoring the right to vote." R.I. Gen. Laws § 17-9.2-2(a)(5). The state's prior system of post-release disenfranchisement had "require[d] the involvement of many government agencies in the restoration process." Id. The legislature explained that "[t]his bill would simplify restoration by making people eligible to vote once they have served their time in prison, thereby concentrating in the department of corrections the responsibility for initiating restoration of voting rights." Id. Further, lawmakers observed, the change to a "streamlined restoration process" would not only ease the administrative burden on state agencies but also "conserve[] government resources and save[] taxpayer dollars." Id.

Other states' experiences confirm that restoring the franchise automatically upon release from incarceration is a simple process. For example, in California, as soon as an individual leaves prison, all he or she must do to regain his voting rights is re-register with the Secretary of State. Cal. Sec'y of State, *Voting Rights: Persons with a Criminal History*, https://tinyurl.com/cal-voting-rights (last visited Aug. 15, 2022). Other states similarly require only that a person returning from incarceration register to vote to regain the franchise. *See, e.g.*, Conn. Sec'y of State, *Voting Fact Sheet for Restoring Voting Rights*, https://tinyurl.com/ct-fact-sheet (last visited Aug. 15, 2022); Md. Bd. of Elections, *Restoration of Voting Rights in Maryland*, https://tinyurl.com/md-voting-rights (last visited Aug. 15, 2022); Nev. Sec'y of State, *Restoration of Voting Rights in Nevada*, https://tinyurl.com/nev-votingrights (last visited Aug. 15, 2022). In these systems, the straightforward eligibility and registration requirements minimize the burden on corrections officers and elections officials while facilitating restoration of voting rights.

Post-release disenfranchisement systems, in comparison, can involve significant administrative difficulties. For example, a study of Alabama's voter restoration process found that of the 4,226 applications for restoration of voting rights received between December 2003 and October 2005, the Board of Pardons and Paroles processed only 8.5% of applications within the statutory time limits and took more than a year to process 530 of the applications. Ala. All. to Restore the Vote & Brennan Ctr. for Just., *Voting Rights Denied in Alabama* 3 (Jan. 17, 2006), https://tinyurl.com/voting-rights-alabama. These processing delays deprived a total of 599 eligible voters of the right to vote in state and national elections in November 2004. *Id.* Further, although state law requires the Board to respond to every application, it closed 39 eligible applications and 59 ineligible applications without ever informing the applicants of their status. *Id.* These delays in processing and failures to respond to applications for restoration of voting rights illustrate just a few of the administrative problems of a system that continues to disenfranchise felons post-incarceration.

These administrative problems characterize North Carolina's voting rights restoration process as well. Following testimony from the Department of Public Safety and the State Board of Elections, the trial court found that confusion and error plague the process of re-enfranchisement. R. 1114-16. The Department of Public Safety, for example, provides informational documents about voting rights restoration to persons under felony supervision that "are not simple or clear" and "do not speak in plain English about the basic question of whether the person is permitted to vote." R. 1114-15. Similarly, the Executive Director of the State Board of Elections "made it clear that . . . denial of the franchise is very difficult to administer and leads to material errors and problems." R. 1116. For example, a 2016 audit found that the State Board misidentified individuals as ineligible voters at a rate of nearly 20%. R. 1116. Thus, ease of administration is hardly a compelling interest furthered by laws like North Carolina's.

2. Restoring the franchise upon release from prison reduces confusion about how and when former felons become eligible to vote.

Post-release disenfranchisement systems like North Carolina's can also create "needless confusion" among election officials and returning citizens alike about restoration of voting rights. Wood, *supra*, at 13. In North Carolina, "[t]here is rampant confusion among persons on felony supervision about their voting rights," causing them to abstain from voting for fear of being rearrested. R. 1118-20. Streamlining these laws can reduce confusion for all parties involved.

For example, Washington State understood the benefit of simplifying when restoration requirements the amended its felon state disenfranchisement law in 2009. In the past, the state had required convicted felons to pay all legal financial obligations before they could regain the right to vote. Wash. Rev. Code § 29A.08.520(2) (repealed 2009). However, due to flaws in the state's system for tracking disenfranchised felons and confusion among felons about their loss of rights, over 100 felons voted improperly in the state's 2004 general election. Scores of Felons Voted Illegally, The Seattle Times (Jan. 23, 2005), https://tinyurl.com/seattle-felons. The secretary of state suggested that "the simplest way to fix confusion over tracking felons would be to

automatically restore voting rights when people are released from prison, regardless of whether they've paid all their court debts." *Id.* Washington did just that when it amended its disenfranchisement law in 2009. *See* Wash. H.B. 1517 (provisionally restoring the franchise when a former felon is no longer under the authority of the department of corrections). In support of the bill, the Washington House Report credited testimony that "[b]y creating a bright-line for the restoration of voting rights, [it could] simplify a complicated, costly and ineffective system." Report on H.B. 1517, *supra*, at 3.

Similarly, states that restore the franchise upon release from prison tend to have election officials who are "better informed on the law." Erika Wood & Rachel Bloom, ACLU & Brennan Ctr. for Just., *De Facto Disenfranchisement* 8 (2008), https://tinyurl.com/de-facto-disenfranchisement. In Oregon, for example, 100% of election officials correctly responded that individuals are eligible to vote as soon as they leave prison. *Id.* This data suggests that when the disenfranchisement law is "straightforward," there is significantly less room for confusion in its application. *Id.*

In post-release disenfranchisement systems, by contrast, lack of training about state felony disenfranchisement laws, insufficient "coordination or communication between election offices and the criminal justice system," "complex laws," and "complicated registration procedures" can result in "persistent confusion among election officials" about voter eligibility. *Id.* at 1. One frequent source of confusion is which stages of the criminal justice system implicate loss of the franchise. *See, e.g., id.* at 2-3 (53% of Kentucky county clerks interviewed in a 2005 study incorrectly responded that citizens with misdemeanor convictions are ineligible to vote or stated that they were unsure how to answer this question). Problems can also arise due to confusion over which documents, if any, the state requires to restore a citizen's voting rights. *See, e.g., Voting Rights Denied in Alabama, supra,* at 3-4 (although residents convicted of felonies not involving "moral turpitude" never lost the right to vote, Alabama elections officials refused to register new voters with such convictions without proof of restoration of rights, which the Board of Pardons and Paroles declined to issue.).

As these examples illustrate, confusion about returning citizens' voting rights prevents many eligible, would-be voters from casting ballots. But misinformation can also have broader effects on former felons and their communities. One citizen who is told he cannot vote "may pass along that same inaccurate information to his peers, family members and neighbors, creating a lasting ripple of de facto disenfranchisement across his community." Wood & Bloom, *supra*, at 1. At worst, confusion over felon disenfranchisement laws can re-imprison individuals who did not know that they were ineligible to vote. *See, e.g., Mason v. State, ---* S. W.3d, ----, No. PD-0881-20, 2022 WL 1499513, at *2 (Tex. Crim. App. May 11, 2022) (Texas woman sentenced to five years in prison for voting while on felony probation when she did not know she was ineligible to vote, notices about her ineligibility never reached her, and no one from the probation office told her she was ineligible to vote). Thus, the multiple sources of potential confusion in systems like North Carolina's counsel in favor of a less restrictive approach. Certainly, North Carolina's law, as the trial court found, does not further any interest in preventing confusion among former felons or election officials. R. 1114-17.

CONCLUSION

This Court should affirm.

Respectfully Submitted, this the 17th day of August, 2022.

POYNER SPRUILL LLP

By: <u>s/ Caroline P. Mackie</u> Caroline P. Mackie N.C. State Bar No. 41512 cmackie@poynerspruill.com P.O. Box 1801 Raleigh, NC 27602-1801 Telephone: 919.783.2881 Facsimile: 919.783.1075

Attorneys for Amici States

N.C. R. App. P. 33(b) Certification: I certify that all of the attorneys listed below have authorized me to list their names on this document as if they had personally signed it.

KARL A. RACINE Attorney General for the District of Columbia

By: <u>s/ Caroline S. Van Zile</u> Caroline S. Van Zile* caroline.vanzile@dc.gov Solicitor General

> Ashwin P. Phatak Principal Deputy Solicitor General

Adam J. Tuetken Assistant Attorney General Office of the Solicitor General

Office of the Attorney General 400 6th Street, NW, Suite 8100 Washington, D.C. 20001 (202) 724-6609 (202) 741-0649 (fax)

Attorneys for Amici States

*pro hac vice motion forthcoming

On behalf of:

ROB BONTA Attorney General State of California

KATHLEEN JENNINGS Attorney General State of Delaware

KWAME RAOUL Attorney General State of Illinois

BRIAN E. FROSH Attorney General State of Maryland

DANA NESSEL Attorney General State of Michigan

MATTHEW J. PLATKIN Acting Attorney General State of New Jersey

PETER NERONHA Attorney General State of Rhode Island WILLIAM TONG Attorney General State of Connecticut

HOLLY T. SHIKADA Attorney General State of Hawaii

AARON M. FREY Attorney General State of Maine

MAURA HEALEY Attorney General Commonwealth of Massachusetts

AARON D. FORD Attorney General State of Nevada

LETITIA JAMES Attorney General State of New York

ROBERT F. FERGUSON Attorney General State of Washington

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that I have served a copy of the foregoing document by

e-mail and U.S. Mail, addressed to the following:

Daryl V. Atkinson Caitlin Swain Whitley J. Carpenter Kathleen F. Roblez Ashley Mitchell FORWARD JUSTICE 400 Main Street, Suite 203 Durham, NC 27701 daryl@forwardjustice.org cswain@forwardjustice.org wcarpenter@forwardjustice.org kroblez@forwardjustice.org amitchell@forwardjustice.org

Farbod K. Faraji PROTECT DEMOCRACY PROJECT 2120 University Avenue Berkeley, CA 94704 farbod.faraji@protectdemocracy.org

Counsel for Plaintiffs-Appellees

Terence Steed Paul Mason Cox Mary Carla Babb N.C. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 114 W. Edenton St. Raleigh, NC 27603 tsteed@ncdoj.gov pcox@ncdoj.gov mcbabb@ncdoj.gov

Counsel for State Board Defendants-Appellees

Elisabeth Theodore R. Stanton Jones ARNOLD & PORTER KAYE SCHOLER LLP 601 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20001 elisabeth.theodore@arnoldporter.com stanton.jones@arnoldporter.com

Stephen D. Feldman Matthew W. Sawchak Adam K. Doerr ROBINSON, BRADSHAW & HINSON, P.A. 434 Fayetteville St., Suite 1600 Raleigh, NC 27601 sfeldman@robinsonbradshaw.com msawchak@rbh.com adoerr@rbh.com Nicole Moss David H. Thompson Peter A. Patterson Joseph O. Masterman William V. Bergstrom COOPER & KIRK, PLLC 1523 New Hampshire Ave NW Washington, D.C. 20036 nmoss@cooperkirk.com dthompson@cooperkirk.com ppatterson@cooperkirk.com jmasterman@cooperkirk.com Nathan A. Huff K&L GATES 430 Davis Drive, Suite 400 Morrisville, NC 27560 nate.huff@klgates.com

Jared M. Butner PHELPS DUNBAR LLP 4140 Park Lake Avenue, Suite 100 Raleigh, NC 27612 jared.butner@phelps.com

Counsel for Legislative Defendants-Appellants

This 17th day of August, 2022.

<u>/s/ Caroline P. Mackie</u> Caroline P. Mackie ROB BONTA Attorney General State of California RENU R. GEORGE Senior Assistant Attorney General KARLI EISENBERG Supervising Deputy Attorney General DAVID HOUSKA BRENDA AYON VERDUZCO HAYLEY PENAN Deputy Attorneys General 1300 I Street P.O. Box 944255 Sacramento, CA 94244-2550 (916) 210-7785

(Counsel listing continues on signature pages.)

UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT DISTRICT OF IDAHO

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA,

Plaintiff,

v.

THE STATE OF IDAHO,

Defendant.

LETITIA JAMES Attornev General State of New York BARBARA D. UNDERWOOD Solicitor General ESTER MURDUKHAYEVA Deputy Solicitor General LAURA ETLINGER* Assistant Solicitor General of Counsel N.Y. State Bar No. 2725190 The Capitol Albany, NY 12224 (518) 776-2028 (518) 915-7723 (fax) Laura.Etlinger@ag.ny.gov *Admission pro hac vice pending

No. 1:22-cv-00329-BLW

BRIEF FOR THE STATES OF CALIFORNIA, NEW YORK, COLORADO, CONNECTICUT, DELAWARE, HAWAI'I, ILLINOIS, MAINE, MARYLAND, MASSACHUSETTS, MICHIGAN, MINNESOTA, NEVADA, NEW JERSEY, NEW MEXICO, NORTH CAROLINA, OREGON, PENNSYLVANIA, RHODE ISLAND, WASHINGTON, AND WASHINGTON, D.C. AS AMICI CURIAE IN SUPPORT OF PLAINTIFF'S MOTION FOR A PRELIMINARY INJUNCTION

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

TABLE	OF A	UTHORITIES ii
INTRO	DUCT	TION AND INTERESTS OF AMICI1
ARGUN	/IENT	·
I.		FALA Has Long Been Interpreted to Require the Treatment of Pregnancy-ted Conditions That Need Emergency Abortion Care
II.		Years, States Have Understood That Abortion Care Is Part of Emergency
III.	. Failure to Provide Emergency Abortion Care When Required Causes Serious Harms to Patients and Leads to Spillover Effects in Other States	
	A.	Prohibiting Physicians from Providing Emergency Abortion Care Egregiously Harms Pregnant Patients
	B.	Prohibiting Physicians from Providing Emergency Abortion Care Harms Other States
CONCL	USIC	DN18

TABLE OF AUTHORITIES

Cases	Page(s)
Battle ex rel. Battle v. Memorial Hosp. at Gulfport, 228 F.3d 544 (5th Cir. 2000)	5
Bryan v. Rectors & Visitors of the Univ. of Va., 95 F.3d 349 (4th Cir. 1996)	7
Burditt v. U.S. Dep't of Health & Hum. Servs., 934 F.2d 1362 (5th Cir. 1991)	5, 8
Cleland v. Bronson Health Care Grp., Inc., 917 F.2d 266 (6th Cir. 1990)	7
Dobbs v. Jackson Women's Health Organization, 142 S. Ct. 2228 (2022)	14
Hammond v. St. Francis Med. Ctr., Inc., No. 3:06-cv-101, 2010 U.S. Dist. LEXIS 117734 (W.D. La. Nov. 4, 2010)	6
<i>In re Baby "K"</i> , 16 F.3d 590 (4th Cir. 1994)	7
June Med. Servs. LLC v. Kliebert, 250 F. Supp. 3d 27 (M.D. La. 2017)	7
McDougal v. Lafourche Hosp. Serv. Dist. No. 3, No. 92-cv-2006, 1993 U.S. Dist. LEXIS 7381 (E.D. La. May 24, 1993)	6
Mercoid Corp. v. Mid-Continent Inv. Co., 320 U.S. 661 (1944)	11
Morales v. Sociedad Española de Auxilio Mutuo y Beneficencia, 524 F.3d 54 (1st Cir. 2008)	6
Morin v. Eastern Me. Med. Ctr., 779 F. Supp. 2d 166 (D. Me. 2011)	6
New York v. United States Dep't of Health & Hum. Servs., 414 F. Supp. 3d 475 (S.D.N.Y. 2019)	6-7
Planned Parenthood of Greater Tex. Surgical Health Servs. v. Abbott, 951 F. Supp. 2d 891 (W.D. Tex. 2013)	7

Cases Page(s)
Planned Parenthood of Wis., Inc. v. Van Hollen, 738 F.3d 786 (7th Cir. 2013)7
<i>Ritten v. Lapeer Reg'l Med. Ctr.</i> , 611 F. Supp. 2d 696 (E.D. Mich. 2009)6
<i>Roberts v. Galen of Va., Inc.,</i> 525 U.S. 249 (1999)
Laws & Regulations
Emergency Medical Treatment and Labor Act, 42 U.S.C. § 1395dd
42 C.F.R. § 489.24(d)
Clarifying Policies Related to the Responsibilities of Medicare-Participating Hospitals in Treating Individuals With Emergency Medical Conditions, 68 Fed. Reg. 53,222 (Sept. 9, 2003)
Regulation for the Enforcement of Federal Health Care Provider Conscience Protection Laws, 76 Fed. Reg. 9,968 (Feb. 23, 2011)
Miscellaneous Authorities
American Coll. of Obstetricians & Gynecologists, <i>Facts Are Important: Abortion Is</i> <i>Healthcare</i> (2022), <u>https://www.acog.org/advocacy/facts-are-important/abortion-is-healthcare</u>
American Coll. of Obstetricians & Gynecologists, <i>Facts Are Important: Understanding Ectopic Pregnancy</i> (2022), <u>https://www.acog.org/advocacy/facts-are-important/understanding-ectopic-pregnancy</u>
Arey, Whitney, et al., A Preview of the Dangerous Future of Abortion Bans-Texas Senate Bill 8, 387 New England J. of Med. 388 (2022), https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp2207423

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 5 of 27

Miscellaneous Authorities	Page(s)
Bendix, Aria, <i>How Life-Threatening Must a Pregnancy Be to End It Legally?</i> , NBC News (June 30, 2022), <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/abortion-ban-exceptions-life-threatening-pregnancy-rcna36026</u>	13-14
Bloom, Matt, & Bente Berkland, <i>Wait Times at Colorado Clinics Hit Two Weeks as Out-</i> of-State Patients Strain System, KSUT (July 28, 2022), <u>https://www.ksut.org/health-</u> science/2022-07-28/wait-times-at-colorado-abortion-clinics-hit-2-weeks-as-out-of- state-patients-strain-system.	16
Bohan, Stephen, <i>Americans Deserve Better Than 'Destination Hallway' in Emergency Departments and Hospital Wards</i> , STAT News (Aug. 1, 2022), https://www.statnews.com/2022/08/01/americans-deserve-better-than-destination-hallway-emergency-department/	17
Chamberlain, Geoffrey, & Philip Steer, <i>ABC of Labour Care: Obstetric Emergencies</i> , 318 BMJ 1342 (1999)	4
Freedman, Lori R., et al., <i>When There's a Heartbeat: Miscarriage Management in Catholic-Owned Hospitals</i> , 98 Am. J. Pub. Health 1774 (2008), <u>https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/pdf/10.2105/AJPH.2007.126730?download=true</u>	<u>e</u> 13
Friedmann, Sarah, <i>What a Medical Emergency for an Abortion Actually Means,</i> <i>According to OB/GYNs</i> , Bustle (June 6, 2019), <u>https://www.bustle.com/p/what-a-</u> medical-emergency-for-abortion-actually-means-according-to-obgyns-17929296	12
Goodman, J. David, & Azeen Ghorayshi, <i>Women Face Risks as Doctors Struggle With Medical Exceptions on Abortion</i> , N.Y. Times (Jul. 20, 2022), <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/20/us/abortion-save-mothers-life.html</u>	15
Klibanoff, Eleanor, <i>Doctors Report Compromising Care out of Fear of Texas Abortion Law</i> , Texas Trib. (June 23, 2022), <u>https://www.texastribune.org/2022/06/23/texas-abortion-law-doctors-delay-care/</u>	13
Lourgos, Angie Leventis, <i>Abortions in Illinois for Out of State Patients Have Skyrocketed</i> , Chi. Trib. (Aug. 4, 2022), https://www.detroitnews.com/story/news/nation/2022/08/04/abortions-state- illinois/50564151/	16
Memorandum from Dirs., Quality, Safety & Oversight Grp. & Survey & Operations Grp. CMS, to State Survey Agency Dirs. (Sept. 17, 2021), https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-21-22-hospital.pdf	
Nadel, Eric, & Janet Talbot-Stern, <i>Obstetric and Gynecologic Emergencies</i> , 15 Emergency Med. Clinics of N. Am. 389 (1997)	4

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 6 of 27

Miscellaneous Authorities

Nambiar, Anjali, et al., Maternal Morbidity and Fetal Outcomes Among Pregnant Women at 22 Weeks' Gestation or Less with Complications in 2 Texas Hospitals After Legislation on Abortion, Am. J. Obstetrics & Gynecology (forthcoming 2022), https://www.ajog.org/action/showPdf?pii=S0002-9378%2822%2900536-114
Reed, Tina, <i>Defining "Life-Threatening" Can Be Tricky in Abortion Law Exceptions</i> , Axios (June 28, 2022), <u>https://www.axios.com/2022/06/28/abortion-ban-exceptions-</u> women-medical-emergencies
Reuters, <i>Fact Check – Termination of Pregnancy Can Be Necessary to Save a Woman's Life, Experts Say</i> (Dec. 27, 2021), <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/factcheck-abortion-false/fact-check-termination-of-pregnancy-can-be-necessary-to-save-a-womans-life-experts-say-idUSL1N2TC0VD</u>
Richards, Nathan S., Judicial Resolution of EMTALA Screening Claims at Summary Judgment, 87 N.Y.U.L. Rev. 591 (2012)
Sellers, Frances Stead, & Fenit Nirappil, Confusion Post-Roe Spurs Delays, Denials for Some Lifesaving Pregnancy Care, Wash. Post (July 16, 2022), https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2022/07/16/abortion-miscarriage-ectopic- pregnancy-care/
Smith, Mikaela H., et al., Abortion Travel Within the United States: An Observational Study of Cross-State Movement to Obtain Abortion Care in 2017, 10 The Lancet - Reg'l Health: Americas art. 100214 (Mar. 3, 2022), https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanam/article/PIIS2667-193X(22)00031- X/fulltext
U.S. Dep't of Health & Hum. Servs., Off. of Inspector Gen.l, <i>Semi-Annual Report to</i> <i>Congress: April 1, 2007 - September 30, 2007</i> (2007), <u>https://oig.hhs.gov/publications/docs/semiannual/2007/SemiannualFinal2007.pdf</u>
U.S. Dep't of Health & Hum. Servs., Off. of Inspector Gen., <i>Semi-Annual Report to Congress: April 1 - September 30, 2015</i> (2015), <u>https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/archives/semiannual/2015/sar-fall15.pdf</u>
U.S. Dep't of Health & Hum. Servs., Off. of Inspector Gen., <i>Semi-Annual Report to</i> <i>Congress: October 1, 1999 - March 30, 2000</i> (2000), <u>https://oig.hhs.gov/publications/docs/semiannual/2000/00ssemi.pdf</u>
U.S. Dep't of Health & Hum. Servs. & Dep't of Just., <i>Health Care Fraud and Abuse Control Program Annual Report for Fiscal Year 2019</i> (2020), https://oig.hhs.gov/publications/docs/hcfac/FY2019-hcfac.pdf

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 7 of 27

Miscellaneous Authorities

Washington State Dep't of Health, <i>Hospital Reproductive Health Services for Ferry</i> <i>County Memorial Hospital</i> (Aug. 29, 2019), <u>https://doh.wa.gov/sites/default/files/legacy/Documents/2300/HospPolicies/FerryCountyRHSF.pdf</u>	0
Washington State Dep't of Health, <i>Hospital Reproductive Health Services for Lourdes Hospital</i> (Sept. 3, 2019), https://doh.wa.gov/sites/default/files/legacy/Documents/2300/HospPolicies/LourdesR <u>HSF.PDF</u>	0
Washington State Dep't of Health, Hospital Reproductive Health Services for Virginia Mason Memorial Hospital (Aug. 30, 2019), https://doh.wa.gov/sites/default/files/legacy/Documents/2300/HospPolicies/Virginia MasonMemorialRHSF.pdf.	1
Wolf, Lisa A., et al., Triage Decisions Involving Pregnancy-Capable Patients: Educational Deficits and Emergency Nurses' Perceptions of Risk, 52 J. Continuing Educ. Nursing 21 (2021).	.4
Zibulewsky, Joseph, <i>The Emergency Medical Treatment and Active Labor Act</i> (<i>EMTALA</i>): What It Is and What It Means for Physicians, 14 Baylor Univ. Med. Ctr. Proc. 339 (2001)	.3

INTRODUCTION AND INTERESTS OF AMICI

Amici States of California, New York, Colorado, Connecticut, Delaware, Hawai'i, Illinois, Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, Michigan, Minnesota, Nevada, New Jersey, New Mexico, North Carolina, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, and Washington, and Washington, D.C. submit this brief in support of the federal government's request for a preliminary injunction against the enforcement of defendant Idaho's near total ban on abortion, to the extent the ban conflicts with the Emergency Medical Treatment and Labor Act (EMTALA), 42 U.S.C. § 1395dd.

Amici have a substantial interest in this case. As health care providers to millions of residents, amici are both subject to EMTALA and serve as regulators of health care: amici own and operate public hospital systems, employ individual health care personnel, and license and regulate the many other health care providers that operate within our jurisdictions. Amici thus have a strong interest in clear guidance regarding their obligations under EMTALA. Amici also have a strong interest in protecting the rights of their residents who may need emergency medical care while present as students, workers, or visitors in Idaho and other States that may attempt to prohibit emergency abortion care contrary to EMTALA's requirements. In addition, if patients in Idaho are denied necessary emergency abortion care, they may travel to nearby States (including amici Oregon and Washington) to receive the emergency care they need. These States would thus experience additional pressures on their already overwhelmed hospital systems, especially in the rural and underserved areas of Oregon and Washington that border on Idaho.

EMTALA, enacted in 1986, has long been a crucial tool in ensuring that all individuals who come to an emergency hospital department are afforded an appropriate medical screening to determine whether they have an emergency medical condition and that patients are not transferred or discharged until they receive medical treatment to stabilize any such condition. Amici submit

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 9 of 27

this brief to highlight that EMTALA has long been interpreted to include emergency medical conditions involving or affecting pregnancy for which necessary stabilizing treatment may include abortion care. That straightforward interpretation of EMTALA derives from the statute's text and ensures that individuals with pregnancy-related emergency medical conditions receive the care they need to prevent death or serious impairment.

Amici's experience as health care providers confirms that emergency abortion care is necessary to avoid serious harmful outcomes (including death) in numerous situations such as when a patient presents with an ectopic pregnancy, severe preeclampsia, complications from abortion including self-induced abortion, and other medical conditions for which immediate medical attention is needed. Amici States have long understood that abortion care is part of emergency care and their experience establishes that the failure to provide stabilizing abortion care when needed to address emergency medical conditions will cause serious patient harms and have spillover effects in other States. These harms provide a strong basis for the injunctive relief sought here.

ARGUMENT

I. EMTALA HAS LONG BEEN INTERPRETED TO REQUIRE THE TREATMENT OF PREGNANCY-RELATED CONDITIONS THAT NEED EMERGENCY ABORTION CARE.

EMTALA applies to any hospital that operates an emergency department and participates in Medicare-criteria that are met by virtually every hospital in the United States.¹ Under EMTALA, if "any individual" presents at a hospital's emergency department for examination or treatment, the hospital must provide an appropriate medical screening to determine whether an emergency medical condition exists. 42 U.S.C. § 1395dd(a). If the screening indicates the patient has an emergency medical condition, the hospital cannot transfer or discharge the patient until it provides "treatment as may be required to stabilize the medical condition," unless the transfer is specifically authorized by the statute. Id. § 1395dd(b)-(c). The hospital may also admit the patient as an inpatient in good faith to stabilize the emergency medical condition. 42 C.F.R. § 489.24(d)(2)(i). An "emergency medical condition" is "a medical condition manifesting itself by acute symptoms of sufficient severity (including severe pain) such that the absence of immediate medical attention could reasonably be expected to result in" (i) placing the health of the individual in serious jeopardy, (ii) serious impairment to bodily functions, or (iii) serious dysfunction of any bodily organ or part. 42 U.S.C. § 1395dd(e)(1)(A). Stabilizing the patient involves providing "such medical treatment of the condition as may be necessary to assure, within reasonable medical probability, that no material deterioration of the condition is likely to result from or occur during the transfer of the individual." Id. § 1395dd(e)(3)(A). Nothing in EMTALA excludes any conditions or categories of medical care or treatment from the statute's requirements.

¹ See Joseph Zibulewsky, The Emergency Medical Treatment and Active Labor Act (EMTALA): What It Is and What It Means for Physicians, 14 Baylor Univ. Med. Ctr. Proc. 339, (continued on the next page)

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 11 of 27

Individuals may present at the emergency department with various emergency medical conditions relating to pregnancy that do not involve active labor (which is separately addressed in the statute, *see Id.* § 1395dd(e)(1)(B)).² Such conditions may include ectopic pregnancy, traumatic placental abruption (separation), hemorrhages, pre-labor rupture of membranes, placenta previa, amniotic fluid embolism, intrauterine fetal death, and hypertension.³ EMTALA's obligations would be triggered if the individual presenting with these conditions is experiencing acute symptoms such that if immediate treatment is not provided, the medical condition would reasonably be expected to result in serious jeopardy to the individual's health, serious impairment to bodily functions, or serious dysfunction of any bodily organ. *See Id.* § 1395dd(e)(1)(A). And in such circumstances, EMTALA mandates that the individual cannot be transferred or discharged until required stabilizing treatment is provided, unless the patient seeks transfer or discharge or, under the circumstances, the medical benefits of transfer of the not yet stabilized individual outweigh the risks. *See id.* § 1395dd(b)-(c). Required stabilizing treatment is that which "'would prevent the threatening and severe consequence of" the patient's emergency medical condition

^{340 (2001);} Nathan S. Richards, Judicial Resolution of EMTALA Screening Claims at Summary Judgment, 87 N.Y.U.L. Rev. 591, 601 & n.52 (2012).

² The fact that EMTALA defines emergency medical condition to include a pregnant patient in labor when there is inadequate time to effect a transfer before delivery or the transfer otherwise poses a threat to the health of the patient or fetus, *see* 42 U.S.C. § 1395dd(e)(1)(B), does not mean that Congress intended stabilizing treatment to exclude abortion care. EMTALA makes clear that this part of the definition of emergency medical condition applies to situations where delivery of the child is the desired health outcome and does not risk the life or health of the pregnant person. *See id.* § 1395dd(e)(3)(A)-(B) (defining "to stabilize" and "stabilized" in reference to such patients as delivery).

³ See Geoffrey Chamberlain & Philip Steer, *ABC of Labour Care: Obstetric Emergencies*, 318 BMJ 1342, 1342-45 (1999); Eric Nadel & Janet Talbot-Stern, *Obstetric and Gynecologic Emergencies*, 15 Emergency Med. Clinics of N. Am. 389, 389-97 (1997); Lisa A. Wolf, et al., *Triage Decisions Involving Pregnancy-Capable Patients: Educational Deficits and Emergency Nurses' Perceptions of Risk*, 52 J. Continuing Educ. Nursing 21, 21-29 (2021).

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 12 of 27

while in transit." *Battle ex rel. Battle v. Memorial Hosp. at Gulfport*, 228 F.3d 544, 559 (5th Cir. 2000) (quoting *Burditt v. U.S. Dep't of Health & Hum. Servs.*, 934 F.2d 1362, 1369 (5th Cir. 1991)).

For decades, the federal government and courts throughout the country have interpreted EMTALA to require treatment for emergency conditions relating to pregnancy that do not involve active labor and have concluded that stabilizing treatment may include emergency abortion care when necessary to treat an emergency condition. For example, in 2003, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) clarified that a hospital's labor and delivery department may qualify as a regulated "emergency department."⁴ A decade ago, in 2011, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) acknowledged that EMTALA may require abortion care in appropriate circumstances in a rule implementing federal conscience-refusal laws that might otherwise allow a physician to refuse to perform an abortion.⁵ And in September 2021, CMS issued guidance restating that emergency medical conditions include pregnancy-related conditions and describing required stabilizing treatment as including abortion care when medically indicated.⁶ CMS and HHS's Office of Inspector General has also brought enforcement actions against hospitals for EMTALA violations involving pregnancy-related emergency medical conditions. *See Burditt v. U.S. Dep't of Health & Hum. Servs.*, 934 F.2d 1362, 1367-76 (5th Cir. 1991) (affirming

⁴ Clarifying Policies Related to the Responsibilities of Medicare-Participating Hospitals in Treating Individuals With Emergency Medical Conditions, 68 Fed. Reg. 53,222, 53,228, 53,229 (Sept. 9, 2003) (discussing new regulatory definition of "dedicated emergency department").

⁵ See Regulation for the Enforcement of Federal Health Care Provider Conscience Protection Laws, 76 Fed. Reg. 9,968, 9,973 (Feb. 23, 2011).

⁶ See Memorandum from Dirs., Quality, Safety & Oversight Grp. & Survey & Operations Grp., CMS, to State Survey Agency Dirs. (Sept. 17, 2021) (internet). (For sources available online, full URLs appear in the Table of Authorities. All URLs were last visited on August 15, 2022.)

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 13 of 27

enforcement action against hospital where pregnant individual presented with extreme hypertension).⁷

Courts throughout the country have consistently found pregnancy-related emergency conditions not involving active labor to fall within the scope of EMTALA. *See, e.g., Morales v. Sociedad Española de Auxilio Mutuo y Beneficencia*, 524 F.3d 54, 55-62 (1st Cir. 2008) (ectopic pregnancy); *Morin v. Eastern Me. Med. Ctr.*, 779 F. Supp. 2d 166, 168-69, 185 (D. Me. 2011) (woman 16 weeks pregnant having contractions without fetal heartbeat); *see also McDougal v. Lafourche Hosp. Serv. Dist. No. 3*, No. 92-cv-2006, 1993 U.S. Dist. LEXIS 7381, at *1 (E.D. La. May 24, 1993) (pregnant patient presented with vaginal bleeding). Indeed, a pregnant patient may present at the hospital needing emergency care unrelated to, but affecting, the pregnancy. *Hammond v. St. Francis Med. Ctr., Inc.*, No. 3:06-cv-101, 2010 U.S. Dist. LEXIS 117734, at *2-3, 7-8 (W.D. La. Nov. 4, 2010) (describing such facts and dismissing EMTALA claim for lack of jurisdiction).

Courts have also consistently interpreted EMTALA as requiring abortion services when needed to stabilize an emergency medical condition. *See Ritten v. Lapeer Reg'l Med. Ctr.*, 611 F. Supp. 2d 696, 712-18 (E.D. Mich. 2009) (applying EMTALA's anti-retaliation provision to doctor who refused to transfer patient whose condition was not stable and who may have needed abortion); *see also New York v. United States Dep't of Health & Hum. Servs.*, 414 F. Supp. 3d 475,

⁷ See also HHS & Dep't of Just., Health Care Fraud and Abuse Control Program Annual Report for Fiscal Year 2019, at 45 (2020) (internet) (describing enforcement action involving pregnant individual suffering from preeclampsia); HHS, Off. of Inspector Gen., Semi-Annual Report to Congress: April 1 – September 30, 2015, at 37 (2015) (internet) (same, pregnant individual having symptoms of abdominal and lower back pain); HHS, Off. of Inspector Gen., Semi-Annual Report to Congress: April 1, 2007 – September 30, 2007, at 26 (2007) (internet) (same, symptoms of vaginal bleeding, cramps, and decreased fetal movement); HHS, Off. of Inspector Gen., Semi-Annual Report to Congress: October 1, 1999 – March 30, 2000, at 32-33 (2000) (internet) (same, symptom of sharp abdominal pain).

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 14 of 27

538 (S.D.N.Y. 2019) (holding that federal rule that allowed physicians to refuse to perform or assist with abortion was not in accordance with law as it would "create[], via regulation, a conscience exception to EMTALA's statutory mandate"), *appeal filed*, No. 20-41 (2d Cir. Jan. 3, 2020). Numerous courts have held that patients of physicians who perform abortions must be admitted to the emergency room under EMTALA regardless of whether the treating physician has admitting privileges at the hospital. *See, e.g., Planned Parenthood of Wis., Inc. v. Van Hollen*, 738 F.3d 786, 787-88 (7th Cir. 2013); *June Med. Servs. LLC v. Kliebert*, 250 F. Supp. 3d 27, 64 (M.D. La. 2017), *rev'd on other grounds sub nom. June Med. Servs. LLC v. Gee*, 905 F.3d 787 (5th Cir. 2018), *rev'd sub nom., June Med. Servs. LLC v. Russo*, 140 S. Ct. 2103 (2020); *Planned Parenthood of Greater Tex. Surgical Health Servs. v. Abbott*, 951 F. Supp. 2d 891, 899-900 (W.D. Tex. 2013), *rev'd on other grounds*, 748 F.3d 583 (5th Cir. 2014). Under the reasoning of these decisions, if a patient presented at the emergency room with an incomplete abortion, EMTALA would require that the patient receive stabilizing emergency abortion care. *See June Med. Servs.*, 250 F. Supp. 3d at 62, 64.

Finally, courts have long interpreted EMTALA as protecting patients from "being turned away from emergency rooms for non-medical reasons." *Bryan v. Rectors & Visitors of the Univ. of Va.*, 95 F.3d 349, 351 (4th Cir. 1996). Thus, "courts have declined to read exceptions into EMTALA's mandate," including exceptions allowing transfers based on a physician's religious, moral, or ethical refusal to provide specified stabilizing treatment. *New York*, 414 F. Supp. 3d at 537 (collecting cases); *see In re Baby "K"*, 16 F.3d 590, 597 (4th Cir. 1994); *Cleland v. Bronson Health Care Grp., Inc.*, 917 F.2d 266, 272 (6th Cir. 1990) (observing that EMTALA's plain text prohibits a hospital from refusing treatment based on "political or cultural opposition"). Consequently, liability for the failure to provide stabilizing treatment is not dependent on the

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 15 of 27

physician's or hospital's motive. *Roberts v. Galen of Va., Inc.*, 525 U.S. 249, 253 (1999); *see Burditt*, 934 F.2d at 1373(same, failure to effect proper transfer).

II. FOR YEARS, STATES HAVE UNDERSTOOD THAT ABORTION CARE IS PART OF EMERGENCY CARE.

Hospitals in Amici States understand that providing abortion care to stabilize an emergency medical condition is an essential part of their obligation to provide stabilizing care under EMTALA. Hospitals in amici States regularly provide abortion care to stabilize many emergency medical conditions, including severe pregnancy complications, complications of early pregnancy loss or miscarriage, pre-labor rupture of membranes, ectopic pregnancy, emergent hypertensive disorders such as preeclampsia with severe features, and incomplete abortion. Often, pregnant patients face unforeseeable emergency medical conditions and need abortion care to protect their life and prevent severe and disabling injury to their health, regardless of whether they wanted and intended the pregnancy. As the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists has explained, pregnancy complications "may be so severe that abortion is the only measure to preserve a woman's health or save her life."⁸Accordingly, abortion care has regularly been provided by hospitals in amici States to stabilize emergency medical conditions. In New York in 2019, 3,000 abortions were performed for patients presenting at the emergency department, with 1,010 abortion procedures performed within the emergency department and 1,820 abortion procedures performed for persons during an inpatient stay after presenting to the emergency department. Illinois's state Medicaid program reported that out of slightly more than 23,000 pregnancies, there were 532 emergency situations involving significant heart conditions, 477

⁸ Am. Coll. of Obstetricians & Gynecologists (ACOG), *Facts Are Important: Abortion Is Healthcare* (2022) (internet).

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 16 of 27

respiratory conditions (not including mild conditions), 35 kidney disorders, 33 ectopic pregnancies, 221 missed abortions (miscarriages), 68 incomplete spontaneous abortions, 91 cases of hemorrhaging, 40 cases of issues with the placenta, and 32 cases of sickle cell anemia.⁹ Data from the Nevada Medicaid program, which covers abortions only to protect the pregnant patient's life or in cases of rape or incest, indicates that the program has paid for an average of 523 covered abortions per year from 2019 to 2021, totaling 1,540 abortions.

Provider accounts likewise demonstrate that abortion is a regular and critical part of emergency healthcare. A physician at Oregon's public academic health center, Oregon Health & Science University, described receiving transfers that require urgent or emergent pregnancy termination, including pregnant patients presenting with hemorrhage due to placenta previa and placental abruptions, peri-viable premature rupture of membranes with sepsis, peri-viable severe decompensating preeclampsia, acute leukemia, c-section scar ectopic pregnancies, cornual ectopic pregnancies, and hemorrhaging miscarriage, among other conditions. The Illinois Department of Public Health's Office of Women's Health and Family Services reported that a provider treated a 30-year-old in the emergency room who was 15 weeks pregnant, had significant bleeding, ruptured membranes, and a dilated cervix, but the fetus still had cardiac activity. The patient had lost onethird of her blood volume, and her vital signs were deteriorating. The hospital provided the necessary surgery to end the pregnancy. In another case, an Illinois provider treated a 32-year-old patient with placenta previa (where the placenta covers the cervix) who was 20 weeks pregnant and came to the hospital with vaginal bleeding and cervical dilation. Her bleeding increased rapidly and she developed low blood pressure, needing a blood transfusion and a uterine evacuation (i.e.,

⁹ All of these conditions can necessitate abortion care as stabilizing treatment. See, e.g., Reuters, Fact Check – Termination of Pregnancy Can Be Necessary to Save a Woman's Life, Experts Say (Dec. 27, 2021) (internet).

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 17 of 27

abortion) to stabilize her condition. Another Illinois patient who was 22 weeks pregnant was brought to the hospital after having a seizure and was found to have elevated blood pressure, preeclampsia, and HELLP (hemolysis, elevated liver enzymes, and low platelet count) syndrome, a life-threatening pregnancy complication. Despite multiple medications to control her blood pressure, her liver function was rapidly deteriorating, necessitating a surgical termination of the pregnancy. Other patients received emergency abortion care to treat severe preeclampsia with very elevated blood pressure that could not be controlled with medication and that presented the risk of stroke, evidence of a growing internal hematoma in a patient with a history of second trimester placental abruption, and previable preeclampsia with severe features that caused a seizure.

Providers at a state-owned hospital in New Jersey similarly reported the regular use of terminating a pregnancy in emergency settings to treat septic abortion (any type of miscarriage where the uterus is infected or at risk of infection), ectopic pregnancies, preeclampsia with severe features, and molar pregnancy (nonviable abnormally fertilized egg that can act like a malignancy and is at high risk of metastasizing) for which no other treatment is available. And in Washington, hospitals regularly provide abortion care to stabilize many emergency medical conditions. Indeed, some hospitals that do not regularly provide abortion care in non-emergency settings explicitly state that treatment of emergency conditions that would be required under EMTALA are permitted.¹⁰

¹⁰ See, e.g., Wash. State Dep't of Health, *Hospital Reproductive Health Services for Ferry County Memorial Hospital*, at pp. 1-2 (Aug. 29, 2019) (internet) (hospital does not provide abortions in non-emergency settings, but "[t]reatment of miscarriages and ectopic pregnancy would fall under the EMTALA protocols"); Wash. State Dep't of Health, *Hospital Reproductive Health Services for Lourdes Hospital*, at p. 1 (Sept. 3, 2019) (internet) (hospital does not provide abortions in non-emergency settings, but "[o]perations, treatments, and medications that have as their direct purpose the cure of a proportionately serious pathological condition of a pregnant (continued on the next page)

III. FAILURE TO PROVIDE EMERGENCY ABORTION CARE WHEN REQUIRED CAUSES SERIOUS HARMS TO PATIENTS AND LEADS TO SPILLOVER EFFECTS IN OTHER STATES.

A court should enter a preliminary injunction when the other criteria for an injunction are met and the equities and the public interest weigh in favor of such relief. "Courts of equity may, and frequently do, go much farther both to give and withhold relief in furtherance of the public interest than they are accustomed to go when only private interests are involved." *Mercoid Corp. v. Mid-Continent Inv. Co.*, 320 U.S. 661, 670 (1944) (quoting *Virginia R. Co. v. Railway Employees*, 300 U.S. 515, 552 (1937)). Here, as Amici's experience demonstrates, an injunction against enforcement of Idaho's law to the extent it conflicts with EMTALA will help safeguard the health of patients in Idaho, avoid further pressuring the already overwhelmed capacity of hospitals in neighboring States, and protect the public health. The equities and public interest thus weigh in favor of such injunctive relief.

A. Prohibiting Physicians from Providing Emergency Abortion Care Egregiously Harms Pregnant Patients.

As the amici States' experience demonstrates, preventing hospitals from performing abortions needed to treat an emergency medical condition, as determined by a treating physician, threatens the lives and health of pregnant patients. As explained above, many pregnancy and miscarriage complications are emergency medical conditions requiring time-sensitive stabilizing

woman (patient) are permitted when they cannot be safely postponed until the unborn child is viable, even if they will result in the death of the unborn child"); Wash. State Dep't of Health, *Hospital Reproductive Health Services for Virginia Mason Memorial Hospital*, at pp. 1-2 (Aug. 30, 2019) (internet) (provides surgical abortions to treat pregnancy complications or in pregnancies involving a congenital abnormality).

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 19 of 27

treatment that can include abortion. In an emergency, any failure to provide, or delays in providing, necessary abortion care puts the pregnant patient's life or health at risk.¹¹

These situations can arise with a range of medical conditions. As one example, a physician explained that a clear sign of uterine infection can be life threatening "because there is an extremely high risk that the infection inside of the uterus spreads very quickly into [the patient's] bloodstream and she becomes septic. If she continues the pregnancy it comes at a very high risk of death."¹² Another observed that, "under certain conditions, continuing a pregnancy could significantly increase the morbidity risk for the pregnant person or even jeopardize their life. . . . [F]or people with certain cardiovascular disease conditions, like Eisenmenger's syndrome and pulmonary hypertension, carrying a pregnancy could cause as high as a 40% risk of maternal death."¹³ While not all circumstances will necessarily require an abortion, abortion care is necessary to stabilize the patient in at least some of these circumstances.

Sadly, examples abound of patients suffering grave harm when they do not receive necessary emergency care. For example, since Texas passed its six-week abortion ban (S.B. 8) and the law took effect on September 1, 2021, pregnant people in Texas have been experiencing delays in treatment and corresponding harms to their health. Doctors in Texas reported postponing care "until a patient's health or pregnancy complication has deteriorated to the point that their life was

¹¹ See, e.g., Reuters, Fact Check – Termination of Pregnancy, supra (discussing, for example, that placental abruption presents a risk of hemorrhage, which if left untreated, threatens the pregnant person's life and that preeclampsia if not treated quickly can result in the pregnant person's death); ACOG, Facts Are Important: Understanding Ectopic Pregnancy (2022) (internet) (advising that "[a]n untreated ectopic pregnancy is life threatening; withholding or delaying treatment can lead to death").

¹² Reuters, *Fact Check – Termination of Pregnancy, supra.*

¹³ Sarah Friedmann, What a Medical Emergency for an Abortion Actually Means, According to OB/GYNs, Bustle (June 6, 2019) (internet).

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 20 of 27

in danger, including multiple cases where patients were sent home, only to return once they were in sepsis."¹⁴ As another example, a physician at an academic medical center described how a hospital asked her to accept a patient "who was already septic" after the transferring hospital, on conscience-refusal grounds, refused to perform the abortion needed to save the patient's life, instead transferring the patient in an unstable state because the fetus had cardiac activity.¹⁵ The physician who treated the patient after the transfer reported the transferring hospital for violating EMTALA.¹⁶

Delaying life-saving emergency treatment is also gravely risky because physicians cannot easily predict at which point during a medical emergency a pregnant patient's death is imminent.¹⁷ Lisa Harris, a professor of reproductive health at the University of Michigan, discussed that "there are many circumstances in which it is not clear whether a patient is close to death."¹⁸ She explained, "It's not like a switch that goes off or on that says, 'OK, this person is bleeding a lot, but not enough to kill them,' and then all of a sudden, there is bleeding enough to kill them. . . .

¹⁴ Eleanor Klibanoff, *Doctors Report Compromising Care out of Fear of Texas Abortion Law*, Texas Trib. (June 23, 2022) (<u>internet</u>); *see also* Whitney Arey et al., *A Preview of the Dangerous Future of Abortion Bans—Texas Senate Bill 8*, 387 New England J. of Med. 388 (2022) (<u>internet</u>).

¹⁵ Lori R. Freedman, et al., *When There's a Heartbeat: Miscarriage Management in Catholic-Owned Hospitals*, 98 Am. J. Pub. Health 1774 (2008) (internet).

¹⁶ *Id*.

¹⁷ See Tina Reed, Defining "Life-Threatening" Can Be Tricky in Abortion Law Exceptions, Axios (June 28, 2022) (internet). For example, Utah-based obstetrician Lori Gawron explained that if a pregnant patient experiences a ruptured membrane in the second trimester, there is a much greater risk of infection to the pregnant woman, and "[i]f the infection progresses to sepsis, the maternal life is absolutely at risk. But we can't say how long that will take or how severe the infection will get in that individual." *Id*.

¹⁸ Aria Bendix, *How Life-Threatening Must a Pregnancy Be to End It Legally?*, NBC News (June 30, 2022) (internet).

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 21 of 27

It's a continuum, so even how someone knows where a person is in that process is really tricky.¹⁹ A recent study of maternal morbidity at two Texas hospitals following the enactment of the Texas six-week ban found that when a pregnant patient presented at the hospital with specified pregnancy complications, and an expectant-management approach was used (observation-only care until serious infection develops or the fetus no longer has cardiac activity), the rate of serious maternal morbidity (57%) is almost double the rate that occurs when the treating physician follows the standard protocol of terminating the pregnancy to preserve the pregnant patient's life or health (33%).²⁰ In Illinois, a pregnant patient with an ectopic pregnancy died in 2018 after the hospital failed to timely provide her with the necessary care. While this tragedy was related to the hospital's failure to properly staff the emergency department and provide the patient with the required care, it illustrates the dangers to pregnant patients when hospitals do not meet their EMTALA obligation to provide stabilizing care for an emergency medical condition.²¹

Since the Supreme Court's decision in *Dobbs v. Jackson Women's Health Organization*, 142 S. Ct. 2228 (2022), the mere uncertainty created by the flagrant disregard shown by states like Idaho for EMTALA's requirements has caused great confusion for doctors and created dangerous situations for pregnant people.²² Determinations of when an abortion is allowed under these States'

¹⁹ *Id.* Dr. Harris also impressed that the confusion about where the medical emergency becomes life-threatening enough to warrant intervention under state law is a difficult point, stating "What does the risk of death have to be, and how imminent must it be? Might abortion be permissible in a patient with pulmonary hypertension, for whom we cite a 30-to-50% chance of dying with ongoing pregnancy? Or must it be 100%?" *Id.*

²⁰ Anjali Nambiar et al., *Maternal Morbidity and Fetal Outcomes Among Pregnant Women* at 22 Weeks' Gestation or Less with Complications in 2 Texas Hospitals After Legislation on Abortion, Am. J. Obstetrics & Gynecology (forthcoming 2022) (internet).

 $^{^{21}}$ *Id*.

²² See Frances Stead Sellers & Fenit Nirappil, Confusion Post-Roe Spurs Delays, Denials for Some Lifesaving Pregnancy Care, Wash. Post (July 16, 2022) (internet).

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 22 of 27

laws have "become fraught with uncertainty and legal risk," forcing doctors to "significantly alter the care they provide to women whose pregnancy complications put them at high risk of harm."²³ For instance, a woman sought care in Michigan after being denied treatment for an ectopic pregnancy in her home State due to providers' worries that providing abortion care might violate state laws because the fetus still had cardiac activity.²⁴ In a hospital in Missouri, hospital administrators temporarily required pharmacist approval to dispense medications needed to stop post-partum hemorrhaging, leading to delays in access.²⁵ A pregnant patient in Wisconsin who experienced a miscarriage was bleeding in the hospital for ten days before the hospital would remove the fetal tissue because of confusion about the legality of doing so in that State.²⁶ These uncertainties could be remedied by a judicial ruling confirming that EMTALA provides a nationwide floor for emergency abortion care.

B. Prohibiting Physicians from Providing Emergency Abortion Care Harms Other States.

Allowing Idaho to ban abortion care, including in medical emergencies where it is required under EMTALA, risks significant effects in other States as well. Amici's experience demonstrates that state abortion restrictions force many women to travel out of State for care. A comprehensive study published earlier this year examined where women obtained abortion care in the United

²³ J. David Goodman & Azeen Ghorayshi, *Women Face Risks as Doctors Struggle With Medical Exceptions on Abortion*, N.Y. Times (July 20, 2022) (internet).

²⁴ Sellers & Nirappil, *supra*; *see id*. ("many of the two dozen doctors interviewed by The Post about their experiences since the Supreme Court overturned the right to abortion were hesitant to describe details of individual cases for fear of running afoul of lawyers and hospital administrators, violating patient privacy or prompting a criminal investigation").

²⁵ *Id*.

²⁶ Id.

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 23 of 27

States in 2017. Overall, 8% of all women who received an abortion had to cross state lines to obtain care—but this number was vastly higher in States with significant restrictions on abortion.²⁷ In 2017, over 30% of all Idaho residents who received an abortion had to leave the State to do so, approximately 550 women in total.²⁸ Over 40% of women from Kentucky, South Dakota, and West Virginia had to cross state lines to receive care; and in Missouri, Mississippi, and South Carolina, the figure was over 50%.²⁹ When more severe abortion restrictions in many jurisdictions took effect after *Dobbs*, women from these and other states have crossed state lines in even greater numbers, crowding waiting rooms and leading to longer waiting times for the procedure.³⁰ In eastern Washington, clinics have already reported a massive influx of patients from Idaho: one clinic reported that 78% of its patients in July 2022 were from Idaho (almost double the rate from the prior year), and another clinic reported that it was already fully booked multiple weeks out due to increased demand. Likewise in Oregon, one clinic reported that the number of out-of-state patients seen in July and August was double the number seen during the prior 14 months.

If hospitals in States like Idaho fail to comply with their obligations under EMTALA, Amici States anticipate even further strain on their health systems. Emergency rooms in Oregon and Washington will inevitably need to absorb the out-of-state patient need for care that Idaho's

²⁹ Id.

²⁷ Mikaela H. Smith et al., *Abortion Travel Within the United States: An Observational Study of Cross-State Movement to Obtain Abortion Care in 2017*, 10 The Lancet – Reg'l Health: Americas art. 100214 (Mar. 3, 2022) (internet).

²⁸ Id.

³⁰ E.g., Angie Leventis Lourgos, *Abortions in Illinois for Out of State Patients Have Skyrocketed*, Chi. Trib. (Aug. 4, 2022) (internet) (reporting a 700% increase in the number of outof-state patients served in Illinois); Matt Bloom & Bente Berkland, *Wait Times at Colorado Clinics Hit Two Weeks as Out-of-State Patients Strain System*, KSUT (July 28, 2022) (internet) (100% increase in wait times from before *Dobbs* was decided).

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 24 of 27

law will cause, at a time when the States continue to wrestle with an ongoing global pandemic and new public health crises. Emergency departments are already faced with overcrowding, long wait times, and staff shortages, especially in rural and underserved areas such as those parts of Oregon and Washington that share a border with Idaho.³¹ An additional influx of patients needing urgent care to address an emergency medical condition will only add to these concerns. If hospitals in a particular state fail to meet their obligations under EMTALA, it will cause harm to other states and the patients whom EMTALA is designed to protect.

³¹ See generally Stephen Bohan, Americans Deserve Better Than 'Destination Hallway' in Emergency Departments and Hospital Wards, STAT News (Aug. 1, 2022) (internet) (discussing increasing demands for in-patient and emergency hospital services).

CONCLUSION

Plaintiff's motion for a preliminary injunction should be granted.

Dated: New York, New York August 15, 2022

ROB BONTA

Attorney General State of California Renu R. George Senior Assistant Attorney General Karli Eisenberg Supervising Deputy Attorney General David Houska Brenda Ayon Verduzco Hayley Penan Deputy Attorneys General

California Department of Law 1300 I Street P.O. Box 944255 Sacramento, CA 94244-2550 (916) 210-7785

(Counsel listing continues on next page.)

Respectfully submitted,

LETITIA JAMES Attorney General State of New York

/s/ Laura Etlinger* LAURA ETLINGER Assistant Solicitor General N.Y. State Bar No. 2725190

Barbara D. Underwood Solicitor General Ester Murdukhayeva Deputy Solicitor General Laura Etlinger Assistant Solicitor General of Counsel

Office of the Attorney General The Capitol Albany, NY 12224 (518) 776-2028 (518) 915-7723 (fax) Laura.Etlinger@ag.ny.gov

*Admission pro hac vice pending

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 26 of 27

PHILIP J. WEISER Attorney General State of Colorado 1300 Broadway Denver, CO 80203

WILLIAM TONG Attorney General State of Connecticut 165 Capitol Avenue Hartford, CT 06106

KATHLEEN JENNINGS Attorney General State of Delaware 820 N. French Street Wilmington, DE 19801

HOLLY T. SHIKADA Attorney General State of Hawai'i 425 Queen Street Honolulu, HI 96813

KWAME RAOUL Attorney General State of Illinois 100 West Randolph Street Chicago, IL 60601

AARON M. FREY Attorney General State of Maine 6 State House Station Augusta, ME 04333

BRIAN E. FROSH Attorney General State of Maryland 200 Saint Paul Place, 20th Floor Baltimore, MD 21202 MAURA HEALEY Attorney General Commonwealth of Massachusetts One Ashburton Place Boston, MA 02108

DANA NESSEL Attorney General State of Michigan P.O. Box 30212 Lansing, MI 48909

KEITH ELLISON Attorney General State of Minnesota 102 State Capitol 75 Rev. Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Blvd. St. Paul, MN 55155

AARON D. FORD Attorney General State of Nevada 100 North Carson Street Carson City, NV 89701

MATTHEW J. PLATKIN Acting Attorney General State of New Jersey 25 Market Street Trenton, NJ 08625

HECTOR BALDERAS Attorney General State of New Mexico P.O. Drawer 1508 Santa Fe, NM 87504

JOSHUA H. STEIN Attorney General State of North Carolina 114 W. Edenton Street Raleigh, NC 27603

Case 1:22-cv-00329-BLW Document 51-1 Filed 08/16/22 Page 27 of 27

ELLEN F. ROSENBLUM Attorney General State of Oregon 1162 Court Street NE Salem, OR 97301

JOSH SHAPIRO Attorney General Commonwealth of Pennsylvania Strawberry Square Harrisburg, PA 17120

PETER F. NERONHA Attorney General State of Rhode Island 150 South Main Street Providence, RI 02903 ROBERT W. FERGUSON Attorney General State of Washington P.O. Box 40100 Olympia, WA 98504

KARL A. RACINE Attorney General District of Columbia 400 6th Street, NW, Suite 8100 Washington, D.C. 20001